S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th February 2024 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr A Porter, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr D Goddard, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

Borough Councillor Mr R Coates

Mr G M – Resident

APOLOGIES: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr A Evans, County Councillor Mr J Crofts, and Borough Councillor Mr S Ring.
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 9th January 2024, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Williamson with all members in favour, they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mrs Banks declared an interest as she is an Allotment Tenant.
4.  QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – No Questions, Mr M had simply come along to observe. 

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Bland: Mr Bland stated that Cllr Moriarty, the Deputy Leader of the Borough Council, had sent a comprehensive “Stay Updated Newsletter” outlining Borough Council matters, he said that the Newsletter which had been circulated to all members had covered things fairly well.  

Mr Bland said that he has been carrying out a lot of Civic Duties lately, standing in for the Mayor while she has been unwell.

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Mr Bland for his short report.

Borough Councillor Coates:  Cllr Coates stated that he had been very busy, particularly with North Wootton and Borough Council matters.
He explained however, that he had been approached by a parishioner regarding a flooding issue at Oak Avenue caused by inadequate drains on the road outside his property.
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Mrs Cornwell said that the resident had also visited the office to explain the problems he has been experiencing, and she has subsequently emailed the local Highways Engineer asking him to contact the resident directly.

Cllr Coates thanked Mrs Cornwell for the update.

(Clerk’s Note: NCC Highways have looked at the problems at Oak Avenue and have programmed some trial holes to be dug at that location to ascertain if there is any scope to expand the soakaway system at the location). 
Cllr Coates stated that he had received communication from the developers at Knights Hill stating that work to clear some of the roadside vegetation is due to start next week. This work is being done to enable survey work for the Bus Stops and the new Roundabout.

With no questions, Mr Price thanked Cllr Coates for his report.

Mrs Banks spoke regarding the new St James Doctors Surgery and wished to inform Cllr Coates and members that the Surgery will be open to patients from 25th March 2024.

Mr Narborough enquired about the construction of the roundabout at the Allison Homes site and asked what disruption to traffic there would be.

Mrs Cornwell explained the situation and stated that while vehicles will be able to travel into and out of town via Edward Benefer Way, they will not be able to access the North Lynn Industrial Estate via Hamburg Way. (The road closure to build the new roundabout will take place between 28.03.2024 – 28.04.2024). 
Borough Councillor Ring: No Report.
County Councillor Crofts: See attached circulated report.
Mrs Banks stated that she was very disappointed to read that the County Council will no longer be funding West Norfolk Carers, she said that many of the carers are young people who do great work.

She added that there is a big push nationally on young people’s mental health and this cut is a disgrace.

6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, there were one or two items to mention.
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Trees opposite 25 Nursery Lane:  Mrs Albinson reported that a resident had been in touch to raise concerns regarding the trees opposite 25 Nursery Lane, it was explained that they are covered in Ivy, which may in time kill the trees.

Mr Narborough said that he would have a look at the trees and report his findings at the next Assets Committee meeting.

Allotments - Flooding:  Mr Narborough said that he had visited the Allotments earlier in the day to look at the flooding, he said that some plots were under water and the driveways may need dips filling with cockleshells this year.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she was concerned that by building up the driveways this may cause flooding on adjacent plots and into Neighbouring properties.

Members agreed that this matter should be raised and discussed by the Assets Committee.

Bark Chippings: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the footpaths around the Allotment plots and suggested that if Bark Chippings were laid on the paths, this would improve them greatly.
Mrs Cornwell stated that she had contacted Mr Bourner regarding a quote and explained that Bark Chippings would cost £100.00 per load.

Members agreed that the matter could be looked into further.

Hedge at the Back Boundary:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the leaning ivy hedge at the back boundary of the Allotments has now been cut back.

Water Leak outside the Cottages on Common Lane:  Mr Narborough reported that the leak at the telegraph pole outside the cottages on Common Lane is still a problem.

Mrs Cornwell stated that she had reported the issue, but no response has been received.

Pond Water Levels:  Mr Narborough was pleased to say that despite the amount of rainfall, the pond levels have remained good and that there has been no flooding this year.

Village Hall – Replacement Foyer Flooring: Mr Narborough reported that the carpet in the foyer of the Village Hall has become dirty and badly worn, he explained that Mrs Cornwell had contacted Lynn Carpet Centre and Bourne flooring for a quote to extend the existing Hall flooring into the foyer including a new entrance mat.
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It was said that the quote from Lynn Carpet Centre had been received at £2,134 +VAT and the quote from Bourne Flooring was £2,280 +VAT.

Members discussed the quotes and felt that as Bourne Flooring had fitted the original Village Hall flooring, they should be asked to fit the flooring in the foyer.

Comment was made that the money for the replacement flooring would be paid from the Parish CIL Funds and that the work would be carried out in April.

After discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that Bourne Flooring should be asked to replace the Village Hall Foyer Flooring at a cost of £2,280 +VAT, this was seconded by Mrs Banks with all members in favour. 

Replacement Village Hall Chairs:  Mr Narborough explained that following the last meeting, Mrs Cornwell had made some investigations into replacement Village Hall Chairs.

It was said that the chairs need to be robust enough for regular use, but still comfortable.

Mrs Cornwell said that the chairs which have been looked at are folding chairs and can also be stored away on a rack to improve current storage space issues.

It was explained that a sample chair had been ordered for members to look at during the next Assets Committee meeting in March.

Again, funding for the chairs will come from the Parish CIL Funds.

All members were happy.

Cracks in the Committee Room Ceiling:  Mr Narborough explained that some time ago when there had been issues with the building, it had been found that the builders had not put in appropriate roof supports, and subsequently a loan of around £80,000 was taken from the Borough Council to put the matter right.
Since that time, cracks have formed in the Committee Room Ceiling that need looking at.

It was said that in the past, structurally there has been nothing wrong, however, the cracks look unsightly and need to be redecorated.

Mrs Cornwell stated however, that the Structural Survey is due to be carried out tomorrow and hopefully the report will be available for discussion at the next Assets Committee meeting.
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All members were happy to look at and discuss the matter then.
Clothes Bank: Mr Narborough explained that correspondence had been received from Alford Storage and Textile Co, regarding placing a Clothes Bank in the vicinity of the Village Hall Car Park to raise funds.
It was explained that a Clothes Bank would raise approximately 30p per Kilo for the Parish Council.

Members discussed the matter and generally felt that there are plenty of Clothes Banks locally including at the Junior School and at ASDA, it was also felt that a Clothes Bank may attract general dumping within the Car Park, it was said that ASDA experiences problems with this.

After further discussion, Mr Narborough proposed that the Parish Council, for the reasons stated, does not have a Clothes Bank in the Village Hall Car Park, this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister, with all members in favour.
Request from Priory Rotary for a plaque to be placed at the 9-acre field:  Mrs Cornwell explained that following the planting of the trees at the 9-acre field, Mr High, from Priory Rotary had contacted her to request permission to install a plaque at the trees stating who the trees had been planted by.

Mrs Cornwell explained that the proposed plaque will be on blue aluminum with white lettering and the gold Rotary roundel.  The dimensions will be approximately 9” x 6”. Mrs Cornwell explained that the cost for the plaque is about £120 plus VAT, and Mr High had asked if the Parish Council may be able to help with the cost of this.

Mrs Cornwell explained that she had spoken to Mr Jordan about the cost of the plaque, and he had suggested that money could come out of the Parish CIL Funds as the tree planting was a Community Project.

Comment was made that Cllr Coates may also be able to pay for the plaque via his Borough Councillor Fund.

Cllr Coates said that if Mrs Cornwell is happy to pass his contact details onto Mr High, then he felt it could be something he could help with.
Mrs Cornwell said that the only stipulation with the plaque is that it is installed on a post elevated from the ground, making it more visible and easier for the grass to be cut around the base.

Mrs Cornwell asked if two members of the SWiB Team would like to go along and select an appropriate location for the plaque.
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Mrs Albinson and Mr Hofmeister agreed to go along and look.
All members were happy.
Cemetery Benches:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the renovated Cemetery benches have now been collected and are looking good, a donation of £50.00 has been paid to the Men’s Shed for the work involved and the materials used.
The benches are expected to be put in place this week.
Parish Office / Village Hall - CCTV Cameras: Mrs Cornwell explained that towards the end of last year the Parish Council had agreed to replacing the dummy CCTV cameras and the addition of a new camera at the rear of the Parish Office building, however, since that time, there have been several burglaries in the locality and after looking at the CCTV system it was found that there are several blind spots and that the system is old and outdated.
Mrs Cornwell explained that the cost to carry out the replacement of the dummy cameras and the installation of the additional camera was £2,700, however, to replace all the cameras with new up to date cameras (eleven in total), to install an ANPR Camera to cover the Village Hall entrance gate which collects Car Registration numbers would cost £4,700 plus an additional £1,100 for a new up to date video recorder.
Comment was made that once again the cost for this would come be paid from the Parish CIL funds.

Members discussed the situation, and it was acknowledged that the current system is between 15 and 17 years old and needs updating.

It was said that the Parish Council owns a beautiful building, and it needs to be protected, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council goes ahead with the full replacement of the CCTV System as explained by Mrs Cornwell, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

Mrs Cornwell said that with this approval, she can go ahead and ask AMR to organise for the work to take place in the Easter holidays.
Fire Risk Assessments: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Fire Risk Assessments have been carried out and everything is up to date and in order. The next assessments will be carried out in two years’ time.

Dog Waste Bin at the Woods Entrance / St Augustine’s Way:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Dog Waste Bin at the entrance to the woods is currently wrapped up due to it being rusted and broken.  

-152-

The replacement bin has been ordered and will be installed in the next few days.
Replacement Post for the Village Sign:  No Update 

Finance
Mr Scales confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting. 
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Scales looked at the Bank Statements for January 2024, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Scales was happy that everything balanced, he initialled the Bank Statements. 
Internal Auditor:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that she had spoken to Mrs Liz Manning, the Internal Auditor and she has kindly agreed once again, to carry out the Internal Audit for the Parish Council.
All members were happy.

Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend, or a site visit is required.
Meeting with West Norfolk Community Transport (WNCT):  Mr Bland informed members that on 22nd January, members of South Wootton and Castle Rising Parish Council had met with representatives from West Norfolk Community Transport to discuss local Bus provision. (See circulated Notes).

Mr Bland wished to give thanks on behalf of the Parish Council to Mr Ben Colson for his valued knowledge at the meeting and to Mrs Kirby for producing the comprehensive notes.
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Mr Bland stated that in the past Norfolk County Council have been very uncooperative and have indicated that they do not want to spend the Knights Hill Developers £500,000 on a Bus Service at Knights Hill.

Mr Goddard commented that WNCT seemed very keen to work together with the Parish Council.

Gypsy and Traveller Potential Sites and Policy Consultation:  Mrs Cornwell stated that members of the Parish Council had all seen a copy of the Gypsy and Traveller Potential Sites and Policy Consultation documents and had generally felt that there was no direct impact on South Wootton.
She explained that she had sent a letter to the Borough Council stating that the Parish Council agrees with its proposals and has no further comments to make.
Air Quality Action Plan Consultation:  Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council had received details of the Air Quality Action Plan Consultation from the Borough Council and explained that this Action Plan will run to 2029.

Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Ben Colson, with his knowledge and experience of Transport issues had produced a comprehensive response to the consultation and the Parish Council has responded to the Borough Council stating that it supports and endorses the comments and recommendations made by Mr Colson.

All members were happy.

Trees along Castle Rising Road: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the trees along Castle Rising Road (Priory Lane junction to the Golf Club) and commented that there were still some trees that need attention.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the landowner on the east side of the road had been and cut the problem trees on his side of the road, however, added that some additional trees have markers on so possibly they are in hand and more work will take place.

Policy   
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, fifteen documents had been circulated to Policy members via email for ratification at this evening’s meeting.
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Mr Hofmeister explained that the documents which have no amendments are as follows:
Pavilion Risk Assessment

Cemetery Risk Assessment

Bench Risk Assessment

Open Water Risk Assessment

Bus Shelter Risk Assessment

Grit Bin Risk Assessment

Street Lighting Risk Assessment

The documents with minor amendments are as follows:

Allotments Risk Assessment
Dog Bins Risk Assessment
Wootton Park Open Spaces Risk Assessment
St Mary’s Churchyard Risk Assessment
Parish Office & Store Risk Assessment
Village Green – Pond Risk Assessment 

Village Hall Risk Assessment
He explained that in addition to these documents the Armed Forces Covenant needs to be approved. It was said that other than amending the next review date on the back page, there were no other amendments to this document. 
With all members happy, Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council accept the documents, this was seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour.
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – Mr Wells confirmed that no meeting had been held, a meeting is scheduled for Thursday 15th February and a report will be available next time. 
Junior School: - See attached, circulated report. 

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, a short report produced by Mr Border had been circulated to all members, the next meeting is scheduled for Thursday 22nd February 2024. 
Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the “200 Club” and urged members to join. The cost is £24 per annum paid by Standing Order, more than half of the monies are paid back to Prize Winners, and there are five prizes per month to be won.
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Cornerstone 201385_TEF74834 Mast - Wootton Park:  Mr Bland spoke regarding the Cornerstone Application to install a Telecoms Mast near to the Pavilion at Wootton Park and explained that after discussions and negotiations between members of North and South Wootton Parish Council and the Borough Council a final offer of £1,650 per annum rent for the next ten years has been received. 
Mr Bland asked members if they were happy with the offer and whether it should be split between the Parishes in the usual manner (67% to SWPC and 33% to NWPC).

Comment was made that there has been some suggestion that the rental income could be paid directly to the Wootton Park Association.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Cornerstone have agreed to pay the Parish Councils Legal Costs.

After discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council accept the £1,650 annual rent offer from Cornerstone for the next ten years, this was seconded by Mr Narborough, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Mr Narborough proposed that the rental income be split between the two Parish Councils in the usual manner (67% to SWPC and 33% to NWPC), this was seconded by Mr Scales with one abstention, all other members were in favour.

Mrs Cornwell said that she will email Tracy Brooker at Property Services (BCKLWN) to let her know that the Parish Council have agreed that £1,650 is an acceptable offer and it agrees to the Heads of Terms.
South Wootton in Bloom: – It was confirmed that no meeting had been held.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list, plus

BCKLWN

Press Release – New Planning Rules put 
      Email PC

Nature at the Heart of Development

Boro Cllr Moriarty
“Stay Updated” Newsletter




“

Norfolk ALC

Weekly Update




 
“

NCC Highways
Road Closure, Lynn Road, Castle Rising


“

TMO Highways
Road Closure – N Lynn Ind Est – re Roundabout
“
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9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
180
Paramount Fire

108765
Servicing Fire Ext

446.83

181
Kings Lynn Men’s Shed
108766
Donation for varnish

  50.00

182
PPG Arch Coatings

108767
Paint – VH


  51.24

183
Glasdon


108768
Litter/Dog Bins

486.32

184
Total Energies


108769
S/Lighting Supply-Dec          2349.54

185
Total Energies


108770
PO Electric-Dec

183.72

186
Total Energies


108771
VH Electric – Dec

264.70

187
ESPO



108772
VH Gas – Dec

            282.04

188
AMR Fire


108773
VH Intruder Alarm
          1386.60

189
Brights



108774
VH Cleaning


329.86

190
Information Commissioner
108775
Data Protection fees
              40.00

191
ESPO



108776
Archive Boxes

            245.70

192
Gaswise


108777
VH Boiler Service

120.00

193
HMRC



108778
Cont’b – Jan

            990.97

193A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 25 Jan Contribution - Jan
          1582.89

193B
Prudential


BACS
25 Jan AVC – TC –Jan
 
200.00

193C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 25 Jan Salary & Exps Jan)

193D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 25 Jan Salary 
) 
                      3041.91

193E
S Wightman


BACS 25 Jan Salary– Jan)      

193F
P Child



BACS 25 Jan Salary – Jan)
                      1506.35

193G
PJ Windows


BACS 25 Jan Bus Shelter Cleaning
            153.00

193H
M Fysh


BACS 25 Jan Window Cleaning

  25.00

193I
BMAC Garden Services
BACS 25 Jan – Various Jobs
  
            100.00

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
194
East Coast Fabrications
108779
Repair V/Hall Handrails
  75.00

195
Viking



108780
Stationery and Stamps
379.84   
196
ECS Computers

108781
Monthly Charges & Ink
310.52
197
K & M Lighting


108782
Monthly Maintenance Feb
499.19

198
EP Magem


108783
Fire Risk Assessments
100.00

Due to a calculation error, the Bank Balances as of 29th December 2023 were incorrect, the correct balances should read:
Bank balances as at 29.12.2023.
Community Account
      

                           43,292.23 

Business Premium Account                                                                              0.00

Treasury Deposit                                                                                    185,000.00          

Total                                                                                                       228,292.23
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Bank balances as at 31.1.2024.
Community Account
      

                           31,307.49 
Business Premium Account                                                                              0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                    185,000.00          
Total                                                                                                     £216,307.49
Mr Narborough spoke regarding the situation with British Telecom and the fact that the Parish Office has been operating with no phone line since 27th December 2023 and said that it is a disgrace.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that she had spoken to BT again on Monday and explained that we should be getting a new order.

She added that she has submitted a complaint and has told them that the Parish Council expects compensation for the inconvenience that has been caused.

It was suggested that if problems persist, the Parish Council should contact Ofcom with its complaint.
There being no further business Mr Price closed the meeting at 8.15pm.
10.  NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th March 2024, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
12th March 2024                                                               

     Chairman
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